
  

   

 
 

 
 TO: 

 
CHAIR AND MEMBERS 

CORPORATE SERVICES COMMITTEE 
 
 FROM: 

 
G. KOTSIFAS, P.ENG. 

MANAGING DIRECTOR, DEVELOPMENT AND 
COMPLIANCE SERVICES & CHIEF BUILDING OFFICIAL 

 
 SUBJECT: 

 
DEVELOPMENT CHARGE COMPLAINT 

84 DENNIS AVENUE 
MEETING HELD ON JULY 17, 2018 

 
 

 RECOMMENDATION 

 
That, on the recommendation of the  Managing Director, Development and Compliance Services 
& Chief Building Official, the Development Charges complaint submitted by Janice and Patrick 
Greenside, owners of the property situated at 84 Dennis Avenue, BE DISMISSED. 
 

 
 BACKGROUND 

 
A complaint letter from Janice and Patrick Greenside (Greensides), with respect to Development 
Charges paid for the erection of a new single detached dwelling (hereinafter referred to as 
‘complaint’), was received on June 7, 2018 and is included in Appendix ‘A’ of this report.  Supporting 
documentation to the complaint letter was also submitted and is included in Appendix ‘B’. 
 
The aforementioned letter makes mention of various reasons as to why the imposed 
Development Charges should be waived.  The following reasons have been listed: 
 

1. Reference to a November 10, 1998 letter from their solicitor indicating that “It would be 
nice to have Council agree that the amount of the charge for the connection to Southland 
should be nil in view of the fact that you are within the original service area for Southland”. 

 
2. During 1997, City staff provided a Development Charge amount for residential 

properties of $5,821.00 “more or less”. 
 
3. Reference to an August 1997 letter sent by the City of London’s Water & Sewer 

Engineering Department with respect to “servicing/development charges in the amount of 
$23,000 per home”. 

 
4. The owners have paid surveying costs for the road frontage as well as curbing and the 

costs to “…bring storm, sanitary and water services to our property line”. 
 

5. For the past 24 years property taxes were paid on the lot and no services were received 
from the City “for the above levies”. 

 
 
 

Subsequent to the submission of the complaint letter, the Greensides contacted the City’s clerk’s 
office via email and indicated that the basis of their complaint was on the following grounds: 
 
“…(a) the amount of the development charge was incorrectly determined; and 
     (b) there has been an error in the application of the development charge by-law. 1997, c.27, s. 20   

(1).…” 
 
Both are valid grounds of complaint as per s. 28 of the By-law.  A copy of the email 
correspondence is provided in Appendix ‘C’.   
 

 
A building permit application was received on May 22, 2018 for the construction of a new single 
detached dwelling.  The building permit was issued on June 7, 2018, at which time the assessed 
Development Charges of $30,435.00 were paid.    
 



  

   

 
 

 
 
 

 
 ANALYSIS 

 
 
  
On May 22, 2018 a building permit application was submitted for the construction of a new single 
detached dwelling at 84 Dennis Avenue.  Staff assessed the amount of Development Charges due 
based on Development Charges By-law C.P.-1496-244 (DC By-law).   
 
The property is situated inside the City’s urban growth boundary and in accordance with the DC By-
law, the DC amount for the construction of a new single detached dwelling is $30,435.00.    
 
 
Is the construction of a new single detached dwelling unit subject to payment of 
Development Charges? 
 
Part II s.4 of the DC By-law requires the owner of a building that develops or redevelops the land 
to pay Development Charges.  
 
“…4. Owner to Pay Development Charge  
The owner of any land in the City of London who develops or redevelops the land or any building 
or structure thereon shall, at the time mentioned in section 6, pay Development Charges to the 
Corporation calculated in accordance with the applicable rate or rates in Section 1 as described 
in section 8.” 
 
 
The DC By-law further defines ‘development’ as: 
 
"… the construction, erection or placing of one or more buildings or structures on land or the 
making of an addition or alteration to a building or structure that has the effect of changing the 
size or usability thereof, and includes all enlargement of existing development which creates 
new dwelling units or additional non-residential space and includes work that requires a 
change of use building permit as per Section 10 of the Ontario Building Code; and 
"redevelopment" has a corresponding meaning;  
 
 
The construction of a new single detached dwelling unit constitutes the creation of a new dwelling 
unit and thus is considered as development. 
 
 
 
How was the Development Charge amount calculated? 
 

 The DC By-law provides Tables in Schedules 1-A through 1-F that depict either the amount due 
or the rate to be applied to the gross floor area of buildings. 

 
 The DC amount for new single and semi-detached dwelling units situated inside the urban 

growth boundary is as follows: 
 

City Services charges: $27,926.00 
Urban works charges:  $  2,509.00 
   _____________ 
Total DC amount:     $30,435.00 
 
 
The full DC amount above was paid by the permit applicant just prior to building permit issuance. 

 
 
 The owners, at the time of building permit pick up, indicated that they have previously paid for 

certain services, prior to the building permit application date.  There is no provision in the DC By-
law to waive the DC charge based on the fact that costs for any infrastructure were previously 
paid by the owner. 

 
  



  

   

 
 

    
  

Development Charges By-law C.P.-1496-244 and Grounds for Complaints 
 
The DC By-law in PART IV, s.28 provides the following (depicted in italicized bold font below).  
Accordingly, staff’s position is also provided under each sub-clause. 
 
 
28. Grounds of Complaint  
 

(a) the amount of the development charge was incorrectly determined; 
 

Staff determined the DC amount due based on the provisions of the DC By-law for the 
construction of a new single detached dwelling.  The DC amount for the construction of a 
new single detached dwelling, in accordance with the DC By-law is $30,435.00 and was 
correctly determined.   

 
 
(b) whether a credit is available to be used against the development charge, or the 

amount of the credit or the service with respect to which the credit was given, was 
incorrectly determined, or;  

 
During the processing of the building permit application, there was no information made 
available with respect to whether any credit was available to be used towards the DC 
payment due and as such, staff determined that there is no credit available. 

 
(c) there was an error in the application of this by-law.  

 
While the complaint letter (Appendix ‘A’) does not indicate that an error was made in the 
application of the DC By-law, this is indicated in a subsequent email communication to 
the City’s clerk’s office (Appendix ‘C’).  It is staff’s position that no error was made in the 
application of the current DC By-law. 

 
 
 
 
 
Analysis of reasons provided to waive the DC amount as submitted in the complaint letter 
  
 
Each of the reasons given to waive the DC charges is analyzed below: 
 

 
• Reference to a November 10, 1998 letter from their solicitor, indicating that “…It 

would be nice to have Council agree that the amount of the charge for the 
connection to Southland should be nil in view of the fact that you are within the 
original service area for Southland”. 

 
 

This is a letter addressed to the Greensides from their solicitor summarizing an “in-camera 
audience” with the Planning Committee on November 9, 1998. The letter provides some 
direction in terms of strategy as to what is required to gain council’s support.  The last 
paragraph states:   
 
“It would be nice to have Council agree that the amount of the charge for the connection to 
Southland should be nil in view of the fact that you are within the original service area for 
Southland”.  
 
This presumably refers to the fact that the property in question should not have been included 
in the discussions to expand the capacity of the Southland Sewage Treatment Plant and that 
the property should’ve been considered in the original service area for the plant. 
 
The letter makes no reference to Development Charges and refers to “charge for the 
connection….”.  Presumably, the “connection” refers to the installation and connection charges 
for a sanitary sewer on Dennis Avenue. 
 
There is no provision in PART V (Exemptions and Exceptions) of the DC By-law to waive DC 
charges based on the above reason. 



  

   

 
 

 
 
• During 1997, City staff provided a Development Charge amount for residential 

properties of $5,821.00 “…more or less”. 
                     

 This item pertains to the DCs due back in 1997.  There is no provision in the current DC By-
law to waive DC charges based on this reason.  Presumably, it was listed for DC amount 
comparison purposes only.  

 
 

• Reference to an August 1997 letter sent by the City of London’s Water & Sewer 
Engineering Department with respect to “…servicing/development charges in the 
amount of $23,000 per home”. 
 

The third reason refers to a letter sent out (Aug. 1, 1997) by the City’s Water & Sewer 
Engineering Department with respect to a City initiated Class Environmental Assessment to 
explore the possibility of expanding the Southland Sewage Treatment Plant to serve 
approximately 220 homes from 180. The letter notes that the City is trying to determine the 
interest of existing residents in terms of purchasing “sanitary servicing”. It further states that 
the average household costs were estimated to be $23,500 per home. 
 
Despite the complaint letter making reference to “servicing/development charges”, the letter 
sent by the City makes no reference to Development Charges. During the processing of the 
building permit application and the issuance of the building permit, Building Division staff was 
not provided with any evidence that the sanitary sewer and treatment plant fees were indeed 
paid.  Even if that were the case, there is no provision in the current DC By-law to waive the 
entire amount of DC charges for the construction of a new home. 

 
 

 
 

• The owners have paid surveying costs for the road frontage as well as curbing and 
the costs to “…bring storm, sanitary and water services to our property line”. 

     
This fourth reason to waive the DCs refers to the fact that surveying costs for the road 
frontage as well as curbing and the costs to “…bring storm, sanitary and water services to our 
property line” were paid.  The current DC By-law has no provision to waive DC charges solely 
based on the fact that the owners have paid for the infrastructure stated.  
Building Division staff was not provided with any evidence of payment, nor documentation 
clarifying the type of sanitary, water and stormwater servicing work performed and paid for by 
the complainant. 
 
A review of City data sources has provided the following regarding servicing on Dennis 
Avenue: 
 
- the stormwater sewer (local) was installed in 1958; 
- the watermain (local) was installed in 1961; 
- the sanitary sewer (local) was installed in 1999. 

 
Although the sanitary sewer is a relatively recent construction, the work was not completed 
through a Local Improvement assessed to all benefitting property owners.  Several property 
owners of existing houses on Dennis Avenue subsequently paid frontage fees under the 
Sewer By-law to connect into the Municipal System. 

 
It should be further noted that DCs do not fund local infrastructure; rather, DCs are applied to 
new development to pay for infrastructure with regional benefits (e.g., trunk sewers) and 
applicable treatment capacity (e.g., stormwater management facilities and wastewater 
treatment facilities).  Based on all available information, prior to the payment of DCs for 84 
Dennis Avenue, no funding had been provided to the City as a financial contribution to these 
growth costs. 
 
 

 
• For the past 24 years property taxes were paid on the lot and no services were 

received from the City for the above levies. 
  

The fifth reason listed refers to the fact that property taxes have been paid for the past 24 
years with receipt of “no services at all from the city for these levies”.     The DC By-law makes 



  

   

 
 

no mention of property tax payment and has no provisions to waive DC charges based on the 
fact that property taxes have been paid.  Additionally, water and sewer costs are not funded 
through taxes, but rather separately through water and sewer rates.  As the property has not 
been connected to the water and sewer system, the complainant has not been financially 
contributing to the water or sewer system.  
 
 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 

Staff maintains that the DC amount was properly determined under the By-law in force and 
effect at the time of the building permit application submission, and therefore recommends 
dismissal of the complaint. 
 
 

CONCLUSION  
 
The letter submitted by Janice and Patrick Greenside provides five reasons why the entire DC 
amount charged on the construction of a new home at 84 Dennis Avenue should be waived. 
Staff has reviewed the reasons stated in the complaint letter and is of the opinion that the DC 
By-law was correctly administered and has correctly imposed the DC amount of $30,435.00.  
 
There is no provision in the current DC By-law that permits the waiving of the DC charges for the 
construction of a new single detached dwelling unit at 84 Dennis Avenue. 
 
It is the Chief Building Official’s opinion that the Development Charges were correctly 
determined and that the complaint filed by Janice and Patrick Greenside should be dismissed. 
 
Staff wants to acknowledge the assistance provided by Aynsley Anderson, Solicitor II. 
 

 
PREPARED BY: 

 
RECOMMENDED BY: 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
P. KOKKOROS, P. ENG. 
DEPUTY CHIEF BUILDING OFFICIAL, 
DEVELOPMENT AND COMPLIANCE 
SERVICES 

 
G. KOTSIFAS, P.ENG. 
MANAGING DIRECTOR, DEVELOPMENT 
AND COMPLIANCE SERVICES & CHIEF 
BUILDING OFFICIAL 

PK:pk 
c.c. Angelo DiCicco-Manager of Plans Examination 

Aynsley Anderson, Solicitor II 
 Paul Yeoman-Director, Development Finance 
 Building File. 
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APPENDIX ‘C’ 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
From: Patrick Greenside [mailto:pjgreenside@outlook.com]  
Sent: Sunday, June 10, 2018 6:24 PM 
To: Rowe, Linda <LRowe@London.ca> 
Subject: Complaint to Council - Development Charges for 84 Dennis Avenue, London 
  
Good morning Linda, 
  
Re:  Appeal of Development Fees/Charges 
        Greenside Lot - 84 Dennis Avenue 
        Permit #: 18 019227 000 00 RD  
  
Further to our conversation of Thursday June 7, 2018. 
  
As you are aware, we picked up the aforementioned building permit for our residential 
building lot located at 84 Dennis Avenue, in London, on Thursday June 8, 2018 and when we 
did we were charged development costs/fees totalling $30,435.00.  We paid the required fees 
but we immediately informed staff that we would like to appeal the paying of these fees for 
the reasons that are noted on the attached letter that is addressed to both Development and 
Compliance and to the City of London Finance and Corporate Services Department.  
  
After handing our appeal to staff within the building permit we had the opportunity to speak with 
Mr. Angelo DiCicco - Manager of Plans Examination, and advised him of same and provided him 
with a copy of the exact same information that we supplied to you (attached letter), which 
highlights our position and the rational for us not paying Development Charges/Fees.  
  
Please be advised that we respectfully submit our appeal to complain to London City Council on 
the following grounds: 
  
(a) the amount of the development charge was incorrectly determined; and 
(b) there has been an error in the application of the development charge by-law. 1997, c.27, s. 
20 (1).  
  
Please be advised that Pat is away and out of town during the week of June 11th to 15th, but we 
will both be available anytime after next week to meet with staff, if they so desire. 
  
Many thanks for your time and co-operation in this matter, it is very much appreciated. 
  
Patrick & Janice Greenside 
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